## From Sanctions to the JCPOA: Russian Foreign Policy towards Iran

## Irina BAKHTADZE\*

#### Abstract

The nuclear deal between Iran and the P5 + 1 countries is an important political event at the regional and even international levels that could overshadow Iran's relations with many governments. This event, known as the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, is a historical agreement that has provoked many countries' reactions, especially the great powers of the international system. Given Russia's direct presence in the Iranian nuclear case and its unique role as one of the five permanent members of the UN Security Council in proceeding with this case, this descriptive-analytical article examines Russia's policies and orientations towards the nuclear deal.

The main question of this article is what approach has Russia taken to the Iran nuclear deal and what has been its orientation towards Iran in the post-JCPOA period and during the recent Vienna negotiations?

While optimistic about the nuclear deal, it is hypothesized that Russia maintains its economic and political position and interests both in Iran and in the regional and global arenas, with a pragmatic and cautious approach to bilateral and multilateral cooperation with Iran, and therefore has developed its relations in various dimensions with that state.

The theoretical foundations related to the foreign policy orientation of governments and economic sanctions will be first analyzed within this article, and then Russia's policy toward the Iranian nuclear deal and the factors influencing its formation will be examined.

Keywords: Foreign relations, Iran, nuclear deal, Russia, sanctions, the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA)

<sup>\*</sup> Prof. Dr., School of Education, Humanities and Social Sciences, International Black Sea University, Tbilisi, Georgia. E-mail: <a href="mailto:ibakhtadze@ibsu.edu.ge">ibakhtadze@ibsu.edu.ge</a>

## Introduction

Iran had been under western sanctions since the Islamic Revolution until the adoption of the JCPOA in 2015, under President Obama's administration. The importance of this event is such that many political analysts have predicted and analyzed the foreign policy trajectory of the Islamic Republic of Iran to the East or West long before the implementation of the JCPOA. Many other political experts have spoken of Iran's unilateral inclination towards the West.

Iran and Russia have gone through ups and downs in bilateral relations with interaction and confrontation. Now, in the current political and international situation, new trends are emerging in the relations between the two countries. At the same time, it is essential to consider the circumstances of Russia's sanctions, as Western embargos against Russia have generally affected the overall direction of Russia's foreign policy.

Iran has gone through a period of instability with the sanctions imposed after the withdrawal of the United States from the nuclear agreement. It has begun to move actively in foreign trade. Russia, meanwhile, is under sanctions for invading Ukraine. Therefore, the component of sanctions in the current situation in the relations between the two countries is very decisive.

This article examines Russia's position towards the JCPOA, since it has a direct presence in the Iranian nuclear case and a unique role as one of the five permanent members of the U.N. Security Council in advancing this issue. This article is focusing on the post-embargo period of Iran and the sanctions against Russia, and explores how the two countries interact and cooperate in the current political situation by enumerating the existing opportunities and obstacles.

The current political situation for both countries has provided a favorable environment for developing cooperation and interaction between them. The JCPOA has removed many legal barriers to foreign collaboration with Iran. On the other hand,

Iran's foreign policy and the policy of the then President of Iran, Hassan Rohani, to interact constructively with the world has prevented Iran's unilateralism towards the West. At the same time, Iran has not ignored its interests in the East and cooperation with Eastern powers, including Russia.

It must be mentioned that Russia seeks to meet its essential needs in various areas by imposing an import substitution policy under sanctions. "*Turning to the East*" is another step taken by Russia to mitigate the economic consequences of Western sanctions, which have cast a shadow over its overall foreign policy orientation and will not be ineffective in Russia's orientation toward the JCPOA and the increase of cooperation between the two countries.

After the Islamic Revolution and Germany's failure to continue the construction of the Bushehr nuclear power plant, an agreement was reached between Iran and Russia to complete this power plant in 1995, which marked the beginning of Russia's active presence in Iran's nuclear program. Despite adherence to Western policies in passing sanctions resolutions against Iran, it has always opposed military action against Iran. The West has presented a plan for the "peaceful settlement" of Iran's nuclear case. However, the new Iranian nuclear deal could be a challenging issue for Russia. It provides a good platform for repairing Iran's relations with the West. Given the strained Russian-Western relations following the Ukraine crisis and the annexation of the Crimean Peninsula to Russia in 2014, and the recent invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the relations between Iran and Russia might have faced new challenges. This article will examine Russia's orientation towards the nuclear deal, considering the sanctions imposed on Russia by the European Union and the United States. To this end, the evaluation of Russia's positions and approaches at both theoretical and practical levels has been considered.

The main questions are, what approach has Russia taken to the Iranian nuclear deal in the sanctions? Why is it trying to sabotage the agreement

after eleven months of negotiation? Moreover, what has been its orientation towards Iran in the post-JCPOA period?

In response, a **hypothesis is given** regarding Russia being optimistic about the nuclear deal to maintain its economic and political position and interests both in Iran and in the regional and global arenas with a pragmatic and prudent approach to bilateral and multilateral cooperation with Iran in various dimensions.

To examine this idea, first, a theoretical foundation related to the foreign policy orientation of governments and economic sanctions will be analyzed. Then Russia's policies towards the Iranian nuclear deal and the factors influencing its formation will be examined.

## **Theoretical Framework**

According to Wolf H. Halsti, orientation is the general attitudes and commitments of a government toward the external environment and is considered its primary strategy to achieve internal and external goals and deal with ongoing threats. Halsti cites the orientation alongside roles and goals as foreign policy output. The overall strategy or orientation is seldom reflected in a decision. However, it emerges from a series of subsequent decisions made to adapt goals, values, and interests to the conditions and characteristics of the internal and external environment. Government leaders pursue different orientations and different foreign policies. In fact, in international relations, governments adopt appropriate strategies to achieve their goals in the national interest, considering the structure of the system and the existing internal conditions (Jafarzadeh Bahabadi, Khalili, 2014, p. 42). To understand the foreign policy orientation of governments, one must pay attention to the discourse patterns that shape their behavioral patterns.

Discourse formats can be used in new foreign policy theorizing. Michel Foucault believes that discourse provides the necessary basis for institutional

behavior and the stated position of states. Discourses can help organize non-discourse institutions. In the discourse analysis of politics and foreign policy, the role of power tools in shaping the clauses of political and international behavior is reduced. Words are the only tools to reflect the facts (Motaghi, 2006).

**Pragmatic:** The term "Pragmatism" is derived from the Greek word "pragma," meaning activity. Pragmatism is an attempt to interpret any concept through its practical consequences. William James considers this theory a way of orienting and turning to fruits and results.

In Persian sources, pragmatism, expediency, and the doctrine of originality of action are the equivalents mentioned for the word pragmatism. Moreover, pragmatism has been named a doctrine that examines the value of actions and thoughts based on the benefits and consequences of that action and emphasizes what should be done in the real world and not the ideal. In this theory, truth and usefulness are entirely intertwined, and the truth is considered expediency. Political pragmatism, like classical pragmatism, is a form of instrumentalism that emphasizes empirical science, results, thought, action, and opportunities under existing conditions (Noori, 2010, pp. 21-31).

The JCPOA: The Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) is an international agreement on Iran's nuclear program signed on July 14, 2015, between Iran and the P5 + 1 countries (U.S., Russia, China, France, Britain, and Germany) in Vienna. According to the JCPOA, Iran will be exempted from sanctions by the U.N. Security Council, the European Union, and the United States if it fulfills its obligations. Following the parties' accession to the Joint Comprehensive Plan Of Action, the U.N. Security Council formally endorsed the agreement by issuing Resolution 2231, incorporating it into international law, and legally binding the JCPOA (Mizan Online, 2015, p. 75327).

Since the Islamic Revolution, the Islamic Republic of Iran has been subject to U.S. sanctions.

However, the debate has been going on at the macro level in recent years; under the heading of the sanctions system against Iran, the Iranian nuclear case was referred to at the U.N. Security Council in 2006. It should be noted that many governments unilaterally and multilaterally sanctioned Iran for its nuclear program activities throughout the years. Therefore, the application of the embargo had a significant impact on the level of political, economic, and cultural interactions between Iran and many countries, including economic relations with Russia.

Following the Ukraine crisis in February 2014 and the eventual annexation of Crimea to Russia, Western-Russian disputes erupted. However, the European Union and the United States imposed increasing sanctions on Russia to halt its invasion of Ukraine in February 2022.

In 2014, E.U. and U.S. sanctions were imposed on Russia at three levels: diplomatic, economic, and individual. Russia's expulsion from the G8 was one of the punitive measures taken against Russia. In addition, some U.S. and European Union allies, such as Australia, Canada, Japan, Norway, and Switzerland, have imposed sanctions on Russia (Sabaghian, Samoodi, 2014, p. 93).

Russia also took retaliatory measures in response to E.U. and U.S. sanctions. Among these measures was a ban on food imports, announced in August 2014 by President Putin and extended until August 15, 2016 (www.tks.ru, 27.08.2015). According to this order, banned imported products were destroyed at the Russian border (Pravda URFO, 2015: pravdaurfo.ru). Goods banned from importation into Russia included products made in the European Union, the United States, Canada, Australia, and Norway (www.Kazakh-zerno.kz, 2015).

Following the sanctions imposed, the Russian economy in 2014-2015 was in a state of financial crisis. In June 2014, global oil prices fell 50% due to sanctions. As a result, dependent on energy exports, the Russian economy faced new challenges. However, until April 2022, oil and gas prices increased sharply,

with both major oil benchmarks trading above \$110, which represents a further 15% increase over the second week of April 2022.

At the same time, the ban on imports of E.U. and U.S. products to Russia increased the consumer price by 8.5%; following the Ruble's devaluation, the foreign debt of Russian companies, banks, and businesses also increased (Iglesias, 2022).

Since February 2022, the Russian economy has shown clear signs of recession. The decline in Russia's GDP, rising inflation in food and other consumer goods, rising unemployment, and declining living standards of many Russian citizens are related to the sanctions imposed on Russia.

According to Khaladkov (V.M. Cold), in 2014, Washington resorted to economic sanctions, including manipulating the global oil market, to lower oil prices to destabilize the financial systems of Russia, Iran, Venezuela, and other unfriendly countries. The United States launched some of its strategic oil reserves in March 2014. Following President Obama's visit to Saudi Arabia and talks with the king on coordinating measures to reduce oil and gas prices in the second half of 2014 from 108 U.S. dollars to \$ 54 a barrel (Kholodkov, 2015, RISI). On the other hand, economic sanctions harmed the possibility of receiving funds and financial credits for Russian banks and caused a slump in investment in the country, which led to a devaluation of the Ruble in 2014 (Klinova, Sidorova, 2014, p. 73). The sanctions on specific banks and the SWIFT banking network blocked exports of crucial technology to Russia since February 2022.

Experts believe that the most significant problems can arise in imports. Russia's economy is heavily dependent on imports of advanced technologies, machinery, medicine, and especially food. Russia's leading importers, meanwhile, are E.U. member states that have imposed sanctions on Russia (Graf, 2015); Russia was forced to adopt an "import substitution" policy (Bortsov, 2015). Implementing the "turn to the east" strategy was another Russian strategy to counter Western sanctions. According to

Vyacheslav Mikhailovich Kholodkov, the government's actions in the "turn to the east" strategy have had significant results in the geographical diversity of foreign economic relations (Bortsov, 2016, RISI). He also believes that anti-sanctions programs such as the expansion of production, alternative imports, allocation of government resources to replenish systematic and critical banks, and trade with China and other developing countries through national exchange currencies diminished the effectiveness of Western sanctions.

"It can be argued that the Russian economy is accustomed to the conditions of sanctions." In this regard, Khaladkov considers the oil industry and the activities of the banking sector as evidence of this claim. According to him, there is no decline in the oil industry, although the United States has prohibited the import of Russian oil, natural gas, and petroleum products.

In Russia in 2015, oil production increased by 1.3 percent (533.2 million tons compared to 526 million tons in 2014), and exports of "black gold" increased by 8.6 percent to 222.3 million tons. In the first quarter of 2016, oil extraction increased by 4.5 percent (up to 137 million tons) compared to the same period in 2015, and exports by 4.3 percent (up to 61.9 million tons). Since the beginning of the Ukrainian invasion, Russia lost about 30% of its oil output.

## Russia and the Iranian Nuclear Case

During Medvedev's foreign policy term, the Russian government voted in favor of six sanctions resolutions against Iran at the U.N. Security Council.

Under Putin, with the sanctions imposed on Russia, Russia reduced its relations with the West and improved it with Iran. Throughout the years, Russia tried to reduce the pressure on Iran by playing a mediator role between Iran and the West. To keep its regional supremacy, Russia prefers to have Iran under sanctions.

Russia-Iran relations on the nuclear issue follow three concepts, which are the main concepts governing Russia's foreign policy on the nuclear issue (Karami,2013).

- Preventing the situation from escalating;
- Resolving the issue in the framework of dialogue and negotiation;
- Mediation through a step-by-step plan.

Russia argues that blocking access to nuclear weapons should not be a factor in expanding the West's strategic territory to interfere in countries' internal affairs and violate national sovereignty at the global level (Karami, 2013). For the Russians to uphold the NPT and international rules within the framework of this international treaty is a fundamental principle.

Another point is security concerns about nuclear proliferation and weapons of mass destruction. Naturally, Russia seeks a nuclear monopoly. As mentioned above, to maintain its own nuclear monopoly, Russia is opposed to Iran's nuclearization in the military dimension; however, at the same time, they emphasize the use of peaceful nuclear energy. In this regard, they presented plans, which are: a. Iran's resource transfer plan, b. Step-by-step plan, c. Participation in the P5 + 1 meetings to resolve nuclear issues. In this context, the Bushehr power plant was finally put into operation despite various delays in 2011.

Article 89 of the Russian Federation's Foreign Policy Concept, adopted in 2013, refers to the settlement of Iran's nuclear program as follows: "Russia has always pursued a balanced policy in the political and diplomatic settlement of Iran's nuclear program by holding step-by-step talks. The step will be reciprocal and based on strict compliance with the requirements of the NPT (Concept of Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation, 2013, p. 89). In paragraph 94 of the latest version of this document, published in 2016, the JCPOA is mentioned as a policy of comprehensive development of cooperation with the Islamic Republic of Iran and implementing the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty following

U.N. Security Council Resolution 2231 (Concept of Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation, 2016, p. 94).

Considering the adherence to the goals and principles of the Charter of the Black Sea Economic Cooperation Organization and also considering the need to strengthen cooperation mechanisms of the five Caspian littoral states, this document mentions within Article 60 - the need for Russia to cooperate with the Caspian Sea and Black Sea states. In addition, paragraph 96 refers to the expansion of interaction with the countries of the Islamic world and the development of partnerships with them in various matters. In addition to interaction with other countries, the last two cases also emphasize the importance of interaction and cooperation with Iran.

Since the return of the United States to the JCPOA, and the P5+1 had been working on a new agreement with Iran. Although all countries were close to reaching an agreement with Iran in March 2022, the Russian government halted the process. Since the Russian invasion of Ukraine, Russia has been under sanctions from many countries, resulting in the latter seeing the JCPOA as an opportunity. On the last day of the negotiation, Russia requested "written guarantees" from the United States that the sanctions imposed on that state would not affect its economic and military cooperation with Iran.

Russia's orientation towards the Iran nuclear deal can be assessed theoretically and practically. Reaching a new agreement in this situation would help Iran raise its economy. Having the JCPOA talks taken hostage by Russia to its benefit and way out from sanctions is not a situation Iran would like to see itself tied to, even if it has always seen Russia as a strategic partner or even an ally. However, Javad Zarif, the former Iranian foreign minister, insisted during a leaked audio interview in 2021 that Russia opposed the JCPOA and worked closely with the Quds Force to destroy the nuclear deal, despite helping to negotiate its creation. According to Zarif, Russia's policy is to ensure that Iran remains Washington's number-one challenge in the region.

In follow, Russian officials and political analysts' positions and points of view are presented at the theoretical level, and at the practical level, Russia's actions and actions concerning Iran are outlined.

#### Russia's View on JCPOA

On July 14, 2015, after signing the JCPOA Agreement, Vladimir Putin expressed his satisfaction with the Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty between Iran and the P5 + 1. "Today, the world breathed a sigh of relief," he said. He went on to say that "a comprehensive agreement is based on the strong foundations of international law, in particular the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty and the International Atomic Energy Agency safeguards agreement, including the Additional Protocol."

Despite attempts to resort to military scenarios, the negotiators made a decisive choice in favor of stability and cooperation, enshrined in a U.N. Security Council resolution. He also pointed to the outstanding expertise of the Russian negotiating team in preparing this agreement and the existence of political will between the P5 + 1 and Iran, noting the emergence of new solid impetus in bilateral relations with Iran, regardless of the influence of external factors. Putin also concluded by saying that Russia, while helping to strengthen regional and international security, the global non-proliferation regime, the creation of a zone free of weapons of mass destruction, and their means of distribution in the Middle East, as well as mobilizing a broad coalition in the region to counter terrorist threats, will do whatever it takes to fully implement the Vienna Agreement (Putin, 2015, kremlin.ru). Sergey Lavrov also noted the effectiveness of Russia's step-by-step and reciprocal plan to break the deadlock over the nuclear deal (Lavrov, 2015). In addition, he considered the agreement necessary for implementing extensive plans for Russian cooperation with Iran in peaceful nuclear energy (Putin, 2015).

The final agreement JCPOA is in line with the goal set out in Russian foreign policy theory, namely recognizing Iran's right to peaceful nuclear activities,

including the right to enrich uranium and carry out this activity under strict IAEA control; A comprehensive agreement on Iran's nuclear program will strengthen the non-proliferation regime and positively impact the overall security and stability situation in the Middle East, North Africa, and the Persian Gulf; in Addition, it will eliminate existing excuses for using force against Iran.

It must be noted that the normalization of the situation in Iran eliminates any pretext for using force against that state, which some have considered a "real alternative" to the negotiations.

## Impact on Tehran-Moscow relations:

There is no doubt that the settlement of Iran's nuclear program will impact bilateral relations between Russia and the Islamic Republic of Iran and open a broader perspective for their deepening and diversification. This is related to the implementation of extensive plans to build new units of nuclear facilities and power plants in Iran, the implementation of which is fully insured against any negative impact of external factors within the framework of the agreement reached.

The lifting of the sanctions system will allow progress in other areas of bilateral cooperation. It will stop imposing unilateral restrictions on the U.S. and European Union in financial transactions and other aspects of business activities between Iran and other states. Sergey Lavrov also noted the expansion of military-technical cooperation opportunities between Russia and Iran which has increased since the invasion of Ukraine by Russia. Members of the Iranianbacked Iraqi militia and regional intelligence services reported to the Guardian News Agency in April 2022 that the smuggling network was receiving weapons Russia needed from Iran through Iraq. According to the same report, the Iranian-made "Bavar 373" defense system, similar to the Russian S-300 missile defense system, was provided to Moscow by Iran (The Guardian, 2022). The Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Abdollahian also blamed the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) for Russia's attack on Ukraine

and announced in February 2022 Iran's support for Russia.

Following the JCPOA agreement, Sergey Lavrov declared Russia's future cooperation with Iran. as follows:

- Opening new opportunities to resolve other problems and conflicts in the region;
- Create more incentives to advance the creation of a weapons-free zone in the Middle East;
- Removing obstacles (largely fictitious) to form a broad coalition to fight ISIS and other terrorist groups (Lavrov, 2015: mid.ru).

During President Trump's administration and after the withdrawal of the United States from the JCPOA agreement, the United States repeatedly threatened Iran, resulting in the assassination of a high-rank Iranian General named Qasem Soleimani (White House, 2020), an incident Iran is still looking for revenge on it (Pakpour, 2022: IRGC).

It can be concluded that although Iran and Russia are military allies in the conflicts in Iraq, Syria, Afghanistan, and post-Soviet Central Asia, and now in Ukraine, when it comes to the JCPOA and sanctions against Iran, Russia considers its regional and global benefits first. As mentioned previously, Moscow is ready to delay, halt or sabotage the eleven months of the Vienna negotiations to receive a "written guarantee" from the United States that Russia would not be affected by the sanctions over the invasion of Ukraine of its economic, military-technical cooperation and investment with Iran (Lavrov, 2022).

## **Collaborations in the Post-JCPOA Period**

The S-300 missile defense: A few days after the Lausanne nuclear deal in April 2015, the Russian President lifted the ban on exporting the S-300 missile system to Iran. After the JCPOA and the lifting of anti-Iranian sanctions, the complete delivery of the S-300 missile defense system to Iran was decided. The Islamic Republic of Iran broadcast the first video

introducing this system in mid-September 2016 (Press T.V.,2016, p. 482125).

Allocation of multi-billion credit and loans from Russia to Iran: Many economic sanctions had already been lifted from Tehran soon after the signature of the JCPOA in 2015; Moscow hoped to increase its exports to Iran immediately afterward. During the meeting of intergovernmental commissions in November 2015 and the visit of Russian President Vladimir Putin to Tehran, the payment of loans through two lines of credit, one through the Foreign Economic Bank (2 billion euros) and the other through the Ministry of Finance of the Russian Federation (5 billion USD) was raised (Kalinina,2016, kommersant.ru). With its financial problems, Moscow could hardly give Tehran much credit to stimulate the import of Russian goods into the Iranian market. In 2016, the Russian government provided Tehran with 2.2 billion euros (Trenin, 2016, carnegie.ru).

Supporting Iran's membership in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization: Iran's membership in the Eurasian Economic Union and its membership in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, a political community of non-Western countries centered on China and Russia, was raised by Russia at 2016 conference in Shanghai (Trenin, 2016, carnegie.ru).

Strengthen regional engagement with Iran, considering the situation in Syria: The political-military situation in Syria led to the direct interaction of the Russian and Iranian armed forces on the battlefield. Syria's current events and situation have further stimulated military-political cooperation between Moscow and Tehran. Iran-Russia practical convergence has intensified with the start of the Russian Air Force operation in Ukraine since February 2022 (President Raisi, 2022).

According to Trenin, Russia and Iran act as close military allies in Syria, although this does not mean they have the same political strategies (Trenin,2016: carnegie.ru).

President Vladimir Putin visited Iran on November 3, 2017, and frequent visits of officials of both countries were made to strengthen cooperation in various fields. President Putin announced his intention to increase trade with Iran. He also announced Russia's support for the nuclear deal and Iran-Russia cooperation in supporting President Bashar Al Assad in Syria. At the end of the visit, Khamenei proposed to President Putin to enhance Iran-Russia cooperation to isolate America and decrease its influence in the region. The Iranian Supreme Leader also proposed using national currencies in bilateral transactions to "nullify" the effect of U.S. sanctions (Khamenei.ir, 2017).

Since Ambassador Valentina Ivanovna Matviyenko visited Iran in November 2016, many issues related to scientific and cultural cooperation, construction of thermal and nuclear power plants, legal contracts, the fight against international terrorism, and increasing interaction have been discussed and worked on.

Russian companies' interest in participating in the Iranian market post-JCPOA: Large Russian companies have studied the possibility of cooperating with Iran. Lukoil, Russia's largest oil company, seeks to enter the Iranian oil and gas market; Since 2018, Zarubezhneft, a Russian state-controlled oil company based in Moscow, has started its activities in Iran (Radiofarda, 2018).

Russia's aerospace industry, which has revived after a sharp decline in recent years, especially after the collapse of the Soviet Union, is looking for new export opportunities (Trenin, 2016, carnegie.ru).

Russia's nuclear cooperation with Iran continues; A few months before the approval of the JCPOA in November 2014, a new contract was signed between Iran and Russia for the construction of two nuclear power plants with Russian technology, with the cost of about \$ 11 billion. According to the JCPOA agreement, Iran has exported up to 10 tons of lowenriched uranium to Russia in exchange for natural uranium. Following the completion of the construction

of the Bushehr nuclear power plant in September 2015, the Russian company *Atom Russia* has begun the preparation of a technical plan for the rearrangement of companies at the Fordow Research Center for the production of stable isotopes. Another example of Russian companies' cooperation with Iran are: *Technopromexport*, a subsidiary of the state-owned Rostex (Guliyeva, 2017).

Also, Iranian companies signed contracts with Russia, such as, Iranian Railways, 2015. Therefore. In addition, Tehran has bought modern S-400s, T-190 tanks, Cy-30 fighter jets, Kilo-class submarines (Type 877EKM), T-72 tanks, and BMP-2 infantry armored vehicles, Mi-17 helicopters, and various anti-tank systems (such as the 9K115-2 Metis-M guided missiles) in 2021 from Russia.

In 2015, Vladimir Putin signed a decree lifting Russia's previous sanctions on Iran while respecting the restrictions set out in the U.N. Security Council resolution on resolving the Iranian nuclear issue (Website of the Iranian Embassy in Russia, 2015). In 2016, Russia also approved a plan to provide visa waivers for Iranian travelers traveling to Russia.

Shared interests and convergence on critical regional issues and common international concerns: Russia-Iran political dialogue has been founded on the similarity or closeness of the interests of both countries on important global and regional issues, in particular, the establishment of multipolar world order, strengthening the role of the United Nations in international affairs and facing new challenges and threats, and settling the situation in Syria, Iraq, and Afghanistan.

Russia believes that cooperation with Iran is essential for Russia's national interests, strengthening stability in the South Caucasus, Central Asia, and the Middle East (Website of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia,2015). Furthermore, the Islamic Republic of Iran and the Russian Federation leader have a very negative attitude toward U.S. policies that have imposed sanctions on both countries. Refusal to accept U.S. global domination forms the basis of both

countries' foreign policy doctrines. On the world stage, Iran, like Russia, is trying to limit U.S. influence in its region. In this sense, Moscow and Tehran can be called strategic partners; They confront the common world order that emerged after the Cold War (Trenin, 2016, carnegie.ru).

Independent Iranian foreign policy (neither East nor West): According to this policy, the Islamic Republic of Iran, even after the lifting of sanctions in 2015, considered its national interests and the requirements for the realization and comprehensive preservation of unilateralism and refused to have relations with the West, while pursuing an independent policy in dealing with the world.

The importance of Iran's transit for Russia: Russia today is actively seeking economic relations with the Middle East, North Africa, and South Asia through the North-South axis; In the meantime, as a transit country, Iran is crucial for Russia. At the Tripartite Summit in Baku in August 2016, the Russian Presidents, Iran, and Azerbaijan stated that they would make every effort to build 7,200 km of the transit corridor, which was mainly a railway connecting the three countries. Given the size of the population and the possibility of technological, educational, and cultural growth, Iran has opened a comprehensive economic outlook for Russia (Trenin, 2016, carnegie.ru).

Iran nuclear deal: The Iranian nuclear deal is one of the most important components influencing the expansion of Iran-Russia cooperation. After lifting Security Council sanctions on Iran, a favorable environment for further relations with Iran was provided. For example, facilitating Iran's membership in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization and facilitating the removal of legal barriers for the two countries' banks.

Competitiveness of the Iranian market: Following the lifting of most of the sanctions on January 16, 2016, Iran's circle of potential partners increased significantly, which immediately led to additional demands on Russia (Kalinina, 2016:

kommersant.ru). According to Sanai, some Russian media outlets in the previous government were influenced by the global news atmosphere against Iran. (Sanaei, 2015, Tccim.ir). Therefore, with the lifting of comprehensive sanctions on Iran, the influential Western spectrum in Russian foreign policy has not been able to hinder the expansion of relations between the two countries.

The foreign policy of the current Iranian government is based on constructive interaction with the world: The ruling government in Iran implemented an interactive policy with the whole world. It has attracted the attention of many Western powers, especially after lifting sanctions and implementing the JCPOA. However, looking East was also an essential part of this policy, and interaction with Russia was one of the pillars of this policy.

The Iranian Supreme Leader urged the negotiation with the U.S. only on the nuclear issue: The Iranian leadership has allowed negotiations with the United States only on the nuclear issue. Although the JCPOA agreement improves Iran's relations with the West, it will not resolve the significant differences between Iran and the United States, and therefore, it will not be a threat to Russia's interests.

Tensions in Russia's relations with the West and the sanctions imposed on Russia by the U.S. and European Union:

Russia's relations with the West are not in good condition in the current situation. The sanctions on Russia since its invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 have increased. Nevertheless, Russia has said it will not cut off gas exports to Europe, yet it demanded to be paid in rubles. Russian President Vladimir Putin

signed a decree beginning of April 2022 stating buyers must pay in rubles through Russian bank accounts (Reuters.com:2022). Russia is the largest single deliverer of natural gas to the European Union, and demands are only set to rise. For example, Germany is dependent on non-renewable energy sources in its energy mix, including fossil fuels and nuclear, which is 50% of the total energy mix. Almost a third comes from coal, 12 % from nuclear, and about 14% from natural gas. As Germany is phasing out nuclear power later this year, and coal will be phased out by 2038, those figures will increase. Currently, 55% of German gas import comes from Russia. That is a higher dependence tan across the European Union, where the average is 40% of imports from Russia. Gas revenues place a relatively more minor role than oil in Russia's state budget, and Russia is also attempting to diversify gas flows to the east. The export of gas to the European Union is relevant but not vital to Russia for geopolitical gains (Pepe, SWP, 2022).

Although the European Union foreign ministers met in Luxembourg to support Ukraine in April 2022 and discussed ways to expand their support for that state by weaponizing it more, they remained divided on sanctions over the Russian oil and gas.

As previously mentioned, both countries have emerged as rivals in the regional and global energy markets due to their energy resources and an economy based on the sale of raw materials. Each of them is pursuing their national and economic interests. In this regard, the implementation of the JCPOA might be beneficial to both sides and motivate them to resolve banking barriers using the nuclear deal with the European Union and the United States.

## **Conclusions**

- a. Iran and Russia have gone through tumultuous bilateral relations with interaction and confrontation. Based on the issues, it can be said that the Iran nuclear deal plays a crucial role in Russia's foreign policy. The statements of Russian officials proved a positive attitude toward the JCPOA until April 2022. Russia showed its support to Iran after the withdrawal of the United States from the JCPOA during President Trump's administration.
- b. While positively approaching the nuclear agreement to maintain its position and economic and political interests in Iran, in the region and global arenas, Russia has developed multilateral cooperation with Iran in various dimensions.
- c. The relations between Russia and Iran increased once the Iranian leadership's insistence on negotiating with the United States only on the nuclear issue. Furthermore, the Iranian government's foreign policy of constructive engagement with the whole world, threats and common interests of Iran and Russia on regional and international issues, as well as mutual interests in cooperating with Eastern powers, and the support of President Bashar Al-Assad, are some other reasons of close relations between Iran and Russia.
- Russian and Western tensions over NATO expansion and the NATO missile shield plan,

- the Ukraine crisis, the western economic sanctions against Russia, and Russia's retaliatory actions against the West, the temporary blurring of Russian-Turkish relations have also provided a favorable ground for accelerating the improvement of relations between Iran and Russia.
- e. The "looking to the East" policy, which has been on the Russian agenda since the Primakov Evgeny Maksimovic era, has opened the door for Russia to implement this pre-designed policy. Mobilizing and dynamizing this approach in turning to the east and increasing Russia's cooperation with Asian countries such as China, India, and Iran have been pursued within this policy.
- **f.** Since February 2022, Russia has been hit by several economic sanctions;

These sanctions will shrink the Russian economy by 15% this year. To combat the sanctions, Russia has turned to China and Iran. The new gas pipeline named Power Siberia2 project between Russia and China and the increase in export to china might help the Russian economy. This pipeline going through Mogolia could deliver up to 50 billion cubic meters of Russian gas to China. This project reduces Moscow's dependence on European Markets, and as it is drawn on the same gas fields used to supply the European markets, providing Russia with additional leverage when dealing with European customers.

## References

A.A. (2022, Ukraine crisis; Threat and opportunity for Iran and Russia, AA, Retrieved from https://www.aa.com.tr/fa/87/2510872

Avetisyan, Zh.G. (2015), Main Directions of the Russian Foreign, Politicians in the Middle East and North Africa in 2010–2014, Theory and Practice of Social Development, No. 17.

Azadi A. (2020), Possibility of removing Russia from the agreement to revive the JCPOA? Eco Iran, Retrieved from <a href="https://ecoiran.com/107/12187">https://ecoiran.com/107/12187</a>

Azadi, A. (2021), List of Iranian arms purchases from Russia, ecoiran.com. Retrieved from https://ecoiran.com/107/7560

Azadi, A. (2021), Russia acting strange in the path of reviving the JCPOA, Ecolran, https://ecoiran.com/107/10711

Azizi, H. (2021), Russia's role in Brokering a Comprehensive Agreement between the United States and Iran, LSE, Retrieved from <a href="https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2021/08/01/russias-role-in-brokering-a-comprehensive-agreement-between-the-united-states-and-iran/">https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2021/08/01/russias-role-in-brokering-a-comprehensive-agreement-between-the-united-states-and-iran/</a>

Bagheri, M. Soheila M. and Sharifnejad M. (2014) Investigating the Impact of Economic Sanctions on the Performance of Internal Factors in Small and Medium Industries of Lorestan Province during 2001-2002 Productivity Management, 29, Summer 2004, Year 8.

Baldwin, D. The power pf positive sanctions, *World Politics*. 24(1),19-38

Baldwin, D. (2013). The Sanction Debate and the logic of choice, *International Security*. 24(3), 80-107

Bortsov, A. (2015). The course towards import substitution Reinforced: Alternative and Investment. January 18, 2015, Retrieved from <a href="http://politrussia.com/ekonomika/kurs-na-importozameshchenie-552/">http://politrussia.com/ekonomika/kurs-na-importozameshchenie-552/</a>

Count, K.V. (2015). The Consequences of Western Sanctions on the economy of Russia, Collection of Materials VII All-Russian, Scientific Practical Conference with "Young Russia" Participation (Kemerovo, April 21-24, 2015).

Eftekhari, E. (2022). Russia-Ukraine war: Could Iran benefit from shifting food market?, Middle east eye, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/russia-ukraine-iran-shifting-food-markets-benefit">https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/russia-ukraine-iran-shifting-food-markets-benefit</a>

Egan, M. (2022). Russia faces deep recession that will "only get deeper", Treasury official says, CNN, Retrieved from <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/01/economy/russia-recession-ruble/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2022/04/01/economy/russia-recession-ruble/index.html</a>

Etemadi, N. (2022), Is Putin Involving the Revolutionary Guards in the Ukraine War? Radio France International, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.rfi.fr/20220307">https://www.rfi.fr/20220307</a>

Farzaneh, S. (2022), Russia uses weapons 'smuggled from Iran' to fight Ukraine, BBC News, Retrieved from

# https://www.bbc.com/persian/iran-61050636

Fathollah-Nejad, A. (2022). Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the nature of Iranian-Russian relations, MEI, Retrieved from

https://www.mei.edu/publications/russiasinvasion-ukraine-and-nature-iranianrussian-relations

Gearan, A. (2020). White House memo on Soleimani strike makes no mention of imminent threat, Washington Post, Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/white-house-memo-on-soleimani-strike-makes-no-mention-of-imminent-threat/2020/02/14/651ce330-4f70-11ea-b721-9f4cdc90bc1c\_story.html

Guliyeva, E. (2015). Russian-Iranian Economic Relations. Dossier of Biography and References, December 21, 2015, Retrieved from <a href="http://tass.ru/info/2545970">http://tass.ru/info/2545970</a>

Iglesias, M.O. (2022), Can the Russian economy withstand the sanctions?, Real Instituto Elcano, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/en/analyses/can-the-russian-economy-withstand-the-sanctions/">https://www.realinstitutoelcano.org/en/analyses/can-the-russian-economy-withstand-the-sanctions/</a>

Ivanenko, V. I. (2016). Iranian Nuclear Program and Russian-Iranian Relations. *The National Strategy Journal*, 1 (34).

Kalinina, O. (2016). Guardians of Islamic Investment: What Awaits Russian Business in the Iranian Market". Retrieved from <a href="http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/2974590">http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/2974590</a>.

Karami, J. (2013). What is the common goal of Russia and the United States in the nuclear issue? *Tabnak Analytical News Website*, *NO.* 358623. Retrieved from http://www.tabnak.ir/fa/news/ 358628/

Karami, J. (2014). Nuclear Negotiations and the Role of Russia in the Iranian nuclear issue. *Tarnama News. No.5764* Retrieved from <a href="http://inhnews.ir/fa/news/5764">http://inhnews.ir/fa/news/5764</a>

Khabar online (2015). Why did Russia said "no" to the new sanctions against Iran? code 49231

Khalaji M. (2021). The Zarif Tape:
Revelations on Russia, the Quds Force, and
Iran's election, Washington Institute,
Retrieved from
<a href="https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/zarif-tape-revelations-russia-qods-force-and-irans-election">https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/zarif-tape-revelations-russia-qods-force-and-irans-election</a>

Khlopkov, A. (2015). Iranian Nuclear Milestone. Retrieved from <a href="http://russiancouncil.ru/inner/?id\_4=6341#to">http://russiancouncil.ru/inner/?id\_4=6341#to</a> p-content

Kholodkov, V. M. (2015). Sanctions, their Influence on Russia and Our Economic Policy. RISS. Retrieved from http://riss.ru/analitycs/11886/

Klinova, M., Sidorova, E. (2014). Economic Sanctions and their Impact on Economic Relations of Russia with the European Union. *Russia Economics Journal, No. 12* 

Kolaczkowski, M. (2022), How does the war in Ukraine affect oil prices? World Economic Forum, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2022/03/h">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2022/03/h</a>

ow-does-the-war-in-ukraine-affect-oilprices/

Kozhanov, N. (2016). Perspectives of Russian-Iranian Regional Cooperation. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.globalaffairs.ru/number/Brak-po-raschetu-18143">http://carnegie.ru/2016/05/05/ru-63543/iy</a>

Kozhanov, N. (2016). Russian Aviation at the Shahid Knife Base: Iran and Russia Interests. Retrieved from <a href="http://carnegie.ru/commentary/2016/08/22/ru-64368/j3rs">http://carnegie.ru/commentary/2016/08/22/ru-64368/j3rs</a>

Lavrov, S. (2015). Statement of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation S.V. Lavrov, in connection with the conclusion of the "Group of Six" and Iran. Settlement of the Situation Around the Iranian Nuclear Program. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.mid.ru/foreign\_policy/news/-asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/151404">http://www.mid.ru/foreign\_policy/news/-asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/151404</a>

Matters, M. (2022). Four weeks of war scar Russia's economy, Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/four-weeks-war-scar-russias-economy-2022-03-24/">https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/four-weeks-war-scar-russias-economy-2022-03-24/</a>

Middle East Monitor, (2022). Iran to trade with Russia in National currencies to increase mutual trade. Retrieved from www.middleeastmonitor.com/20220402

Mizan Online, (2015). What is the JCPOA? No. 75327, Retrieved from http://www.mizanonline.ir/fa/news/75327

Mohammadi, M. (2022), Ukraine-Russia war and the future of the global energy market,

Peace IPSC, Retrieved from <a href="https://peace-ipsc.org/fa/-انشده-بساز ار-/en-e-ipsc.org/fa/-انشده-بساز اردی میسانی-انرژی جهانی-انرژی

Nemati, Y., Nemati, L. (2014). Understanding the nature of economic sanctions with a view to US unilateral sanctions against Iran during the imposed war. *Defah Moghadass Research Journal, Year 3, Fall 2014.* 

Nouri, A. (2010). Russian Foreign Policy during Putin's presidency: Principles and Trends, *First Edition, Imam Hussein University Press.* 

Pearson, W.R. (2022). Turkey between Ukraine and Russia, mei.edu, <a href="https://www.mei.edu/publications/turkey-between-ukraine-and-russia">https://www.mei.edu/publications/turkey-between-ukraine-and-russia</a>

Press TV, (2016). Video: Establishment of S300 missile defense system in Iran, code 482125 Retrieved from <a href="http://www.presstv.ir/DetailFa/2016/08/28/482125/Iran-Russia-s300-missilesystem.">http://www.presstv.ir/DetailFa/2016/08/28/482125/Iran-Russia-s300-missilesystem.</a>

Putin, V. (2015). Putin Supported the Conclusion of the Agreement on the JCPOA. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.interfax.ru/russia/453622">http://www.interfax.ru/russia/453622</a>

Putin, V. (2015). Statement of Russian President Vladimir Putin in Connection with the Completion of the Negotiations on the Iranian Nuclear Program. Retrieved from <a href="http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/499">http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/499</a>

Radio Farda, (2022). Iran outsourced development of two oil fields to a Russian

company, Radio Farda, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.radiofarda.com/a/f4">https://www.radiofarda.com/a/f4</a> iran two fi <a href="mailto:eld\_oil\_production\_expand/29099177.html">eld\_oil\_production\_expand/29099177.html</a>

Radio Farda, (2022). Russia withdraws from Iran's 1.2-billion-euro railway project, Radio Farda, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.radiofarda.com/a/30454668.ht">https://www.radiofarda.com/a/30454668.ht</a>

Retrieved from <a href="http://www.khabaronline.ir/detail/519332/ro">http://www.khabaronline.ir/detail/519332/ro</a>
ot/World

Sabbaghian, A., Thamoudi, A. (2014). EU sanctions against Russia; Reasons, Dimensions and Consequences.". *Quarterly Journal of Central Asian and Caucasus Studies*, 86, Summer 2014

Sanaei, M. (2015). Strategic document between Iran and Russia is being prepared, website of Tehran Chamber of Commerce, Mines and Agriculture, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.tccim.ir/News/FullStory.aspx?nid=403">www.tccim.ir/News/FullStory.aspx?nid=403</a>
85//

Shahid-Saless, Sh. (2022), Russia-Ukraine war and its impact on the JCPOA; Where will the Vienna talks lead? BBC, Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/persian/iran-features-60637989">https://www.bbc.com/persian/iran-features-60637989</a>

The website of the Iranian Embassy in Russia "Signing of 7 cooperation documents at the end of the meeting between Rouhani and Putin" 2015, No. 368024, Retrieved from <a href="http://moscow.mfa.ir/index.aspx?fkeyid">http://moscow.mfa.ir/index.aspx?fkeyid</a>
The website of the Iranian Embassy in Russia (2015) "Putin abolished the former Russian sanctions against Iran", No. 384416, Retrieved from

http://moscow.mfa.ir/index.aspx?siteid=75&fkeyid&newsview=384416

Trenin, D. (2016). Russia and Iran: Mistrust in the Past and Collaboration in the Present. Retrieved from <a href="http://carnegie.ru/2016/09/08/ru">http://carnegie.ru/2016/09/08/ru</a>

United States Institute of Peace (2017),
Putin visits Tehran, The Iran Primer.
Retrieved from
<a href="https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2017/nov/03/putin-visits-tehran">https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2017/nov/03/putin-visits-tehran</a>

Valizadeh, A. (2011). Approaches and Theories of the Effectiveness of Sanctions in International Political Economy. *Political Quarterly*, 41(1).

Von Hein, Sh. (2022). Is Russia sabotaging the Iran nuclear deal over Ukraine sanctions?, DW. Retrieved from https://www.dw.com/en/is-russia-sabotaging-the-iran-nuclear-deal-over-ukraine-sanctions/a-61064382

Website of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Russia, (2015). Russia-Iran Relations. Retrieved from <a href="http://archive.mid.ru//bdomp/nsrasia">http://archive.mid.ru//bdomp/nsrasia</a>

Website pravdaurfo.ru (2015). Sanction Products will be destroyed directly on Russian Border. Retrieved from <a href="http://pravdaurfo.ru/news\_pravda\_jizni/1174">http://pravdaurfo.ru/news\_pravda\_jizni/1174</a>
92

Website tks.ru, (2015). Putin was offered to destroy contraband clothes from Europe. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.tks.ru/news/nearby/2015/08/27/0">http://www.tks.ru/news/nearby/2015/08/27/0</a>

White H. (2010). *William James's Pragmatism*, <a href="https://doi.org/10.4000/ejpap.941">https://doi.org/10.4000/ejpap.941</a>